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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by the Chairman at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Mayor Lessard, City Manager VanDerworp, Chairman McLain, and new Board Member John Williams.

Chairman Miller thanked Jeff Triplett for his service to the Board and presented a plaque of appreciation for his service.  

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, APRIL 2, 2002
Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, April 2, 2002.

Motion passed.
Reading into the record of disclosure made by G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Board Member.
disclosure pursuant to section 112.3143, fla. stat.
State of Florida

County of Seminole


before me, the undersigned authority, personally appeared G. Geoffrey Longstaff who, after being duly sworn, deposes and states:

1. He is a member of the Sanford Airport Authority (“Authority”) board of directors.

2. On April 2, 2002, at its regular board meeting, the Authority considered a request by WMFE-Channel 24 to enter into a program collaboration arrangement in the future. The undersigned disclosed to the Authority at the meeting that he is the Chairman of WMFE-Channel 24 to enter into a program collaboration arrangement in the future.

3. The undersigned disclosed to the Authority at the meeting that he is the Chairman of WMFE-Channel 24 Board of Trustees.

4. The disclosure set forth in paragraph 3, above, were made prior to board discussion of the matters described in paragraph 2, above.

5. This disclosure has been provided to the records custodian of the Authority within fifteen (15) days of the April 2, 2002, board meeting.

Signed by G. Geoffrey Longstaff and notarized by Dawn L. Yannucci.
President Dale requested Counsel to explain.

Counsel advised there are two different types of conflict in the Ethics Laws of the State of Florida.  One has to do with a pecuniary interest a Board Member might have.  Pecuniary would mean that the person would have a monetary interest.  If there is such an interest it must be disclosed and the member cannot participate in any way in the discussion or the vote.  Mr. Longstaff had a non-pecuniary disclosure, meaning he has no financial interest in the outcome and after making the disclosure he can discuss and vote on the matter.  We have not done this before.  Upon closer reading of the statute, it could be construed that a non-pecuniary disclosure must be read into the record.  It depends on how you read the statute.  In an effort to make sure that everything is above board, we are going to start reading the non-pecuniary disclosures into the record until the Attorney General or the courts in the State makes a decision on whether or not it is necessary.
3.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

1) President Dale briefed the Board on the generalities of new security directives.  Some of the security directives are not allowed by law to be disclosed publicly.  He advised he would be glad to meet with any Board Member, Mayor or liaisons individually to discuss the specifics of the directive.

2) President Dale advised Avion Jet Center, formerly Sun Jet and Eagle Jet, had requested permission to place a mobile office unit on the south side of their leasehold temporarily for their flight school operations.  The mobile office unit  will not have access to the AOA and would not be required to meet new security requirements. He further advised that the reason he recommended placement of the mobile office unit was because Avion was in the process of leasing all of the area between their current leasehold and Building 125, all of the ramp space, and as much space as can be leased and still keep the taxiway open south of there.  Avion is exploring the possibility of constructing a facility for corporate hangars and possibly a restaurant.  They have come to the Authority for a lease, which has not yet been signed.  Avion offered to lease the land from the Authority for $0.20 psf and ramp at $0.15 psf.  President Dale requested approval of the request for placement of a mobile office unit and the lease subject to signature by Avion and authorization for the Chairman to sign the lease if the terms are acceptable to AVION as presented.  If the terms of the lease are changed, the lease would be brought back to the Board in June.  President Dale asked for a motion 1) to allow AVION to place a temporary (meaning not to exceed twelve months) mobile office unit on their current leasehold.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve placement of the temporary facility.

Motion passed.

3) President Dale requested approval of a lease with AVION at $0.20 psf for land and $0.15 psf for ramp running concurrent with AVION’s existing lease, which runs to July of 2024.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve a lease with AVION at $0.20 psf for land and $0.15 psf for ramp running concurrent with Avion’s existing lease which runs until July 2004.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised the unit would probably fit on the existing leasehold, but he was recommending approval for the mobile office unit based on the lease of additional land and ramp space south of the existing leasehold.  

Counsel advised since it is not yet clear what the tenant is going to do, he would suggest that if the Board wanted to allow Avion to tie up the land with a ground lease there should be something in the lease provision giving the Authority some control, in other words “subject to approval of their proposal, how they are going to finance the project, and a demonstration of their ability to construct the facility”.  

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised Avion would have to come back to the Authority’s DRC for authorization to build, meet the Authority’s codes and requirements, and meet the City code, which gives the Authority built in safeguards.  

Counsel advised the Authority’s leases are subject to approval of the Board of Directors.  He further advised if the President was satisfied that he has control over whatever is to be constructed the Board can approve the ground lease now subject to certain specifics.  

Motion passed.

4) President Dale advised the Authority’s real estate, both horizontal and vertical, was becoming a management problem where we are short of staff for maintenance and oversight.  We have acquired many more properties and many of our properties are old and in need of repair.  We have a maintenance reserve and are remodeling and repairing buildings.  While our current staff is very innovative and the work ethic is very strong, we do not have a position that has a lot of construction experience.  We have been paying for a RPR (resident project representative) that is required by the FAA on a basis of three times the cost to our consultants.  Staff had looked at hiring a RPR with a portion of the cost offset by reimbursement on FAA projects. 

Discussion regarding salary ($45,000 to $50,000 plus benefit package), reimbursement from the FAA at 90% and FDOT at 5% on project related work, and purchase of a vehicle. 

President Dale requested authorization to create a new position, write the job description, advertise for the position, and hire a construction manager who would answer to the Executive Department. 

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, authorizing creation of the position of construction manager in the executive branch and authorizing the President to fill the position.

Motion passed. 

5) President Dale reported to the Board regarding an article in the Orlando Magazine.

6) President Dale reported to the Board regarding failure of the PAPI System on 27R and a 10% hold on final payment to the contractor until such time as the system was working. 

Discussion ensued regarding responsibility by the Authority’s consulting engineers.

President Dale advised he would recommend a new policy to the Board that when we do NAVAIDS we require a flight check and withhold 10% of the bid until it can be proven that the systems are operating as they should.  Staff would work with Counsel to come up with new documents to that effect.  

Counsel asked Mr. Lutrick, PBS&J, if in his opinion our contract documents allow us to continue to withhold 10% until testing is completed and to determine if the NAVAIDS work.

Mr. Lutrick advised the contract documents and the FAA regulations do not require that flight tests be done.  However, there is a closeout work for the FAA grant to certify that the angles and settings have been calibrated correctly in the field.  The pay request was based upon the fact that the contractor was finished with his work.  There is no requirement to actually flight test.  There is a requirement to certify in the field that the equipment works.

Counsel asked if there was a provision in the contracts similar to other projects that requires a final inspection by PBS&J before final payment; has that inspection taken place; and  has it failed?  

Mr. Lutrick advised that a final inspection was ongoing.

Counsel asked if there was anything in the construction documents or contract documents that requires construction of NAVAIDS that are acceptable to the FAA.

Mr. Lutrick advised he was not sure but the contractor must provide equipment that is approved by FAA, and it must be installed in accordance with FAA standards.

Counsel advised he would assume that our documents would require something similar to the NAVAIDS and the ILS where the documents are replete with references to a system that is acceptable to the FAA.  As long as we have those provisions in our contract he thought the Board would be within its rights to withhold final payment until  satisfied that the contractor had totally performed.  He did not know if the tests that were coming up were going to cost money or where that money will be coming from.

President Dale advised the tests would cost money.

Counsel advised that without looking at the documents he had a pretty good comfort level that President Dale was within his rights.

Discussion continued.

Mayor Lessard advised obviously the President was concerned about the appearance that the Authority did not have the money to pay.  He asked if the money would be placed in an escrow account so that if the media or the contractor would be assured that the money was available for payment upon satisfactory completion of the project.  

President Dale advised it might be good to place the money in escrow anyway and say the money is there and as soon as you can show us that the FAA has accepted the job and we can turn the PAPI back on.

Counsel asked if the contractor had written a demand letter.

President Dale advised the contractor had not written a demand letter and had not talked with him personally about it.

Board Member Longstaff advised we are not even sure this is the issue that caused the article in the Orlando Journal.

President Dale advised that is correct, however, he had pulled the accounts payable and it is the only account payable on our books that has not been paid.

Board Member Longstaff advised it would be prudent to put the money in escrow just to show good faith from our perspective.  He advised he had been on the Board for two and one half years.  The argument could be made that two and one half years ago this airport was having financial difficulty.  He was more concerned about the perception that this airport is having financial difficulty.  He advised he thought we needed to go on record as a Board that this airport is in financially sound shape and instruct the President to meet with the various media agencies, if they will meet, explain and let them look at it.  Our numbers speak for themselves.   

Chairman Miller advised the issue had been discussed and we understand.  If there is objection we will hear it but this is part of the President’s ongoing responsibility to run the Airport.  The only reason it was brought out today is because of the other publication issue.  President Dale wanted to let this Board and the public know his concerns and where this information may have originated.  Unless there is further discussion on this contractual issue, we will move back to the origination of the discussion.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding PBS&J’s responsibility in the matter.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding safety.

Discussion continued.

Commission Chairman McLain advised it was important for the Authority to be more proactive with press releases putting the right information out there in writing by blast faxing information to all of the media.

President Dale advised past experience had taught him that the best thing to do in instances of this kind was to address it as soon as possible, saying we have nothing to hide, and letting the press know the correct information.

Chairman Miller advised his suggestion would be to allow the President to spend the next month meeting with the proper officials of the media, and if he so deems, during that time, a resolution should be prepared for presentation to the Board at the June meeting.  If that is proper, then we can get with Counsel and prepare a resolution for the June meeting.

7) President Dale reported on removal of a large 400,000-gallon water tank, which impedes the ability of the Authority to market valuable property in the area of 26th Place.  He also reported on removal of a large slab of concrete in the vicinity of the old Navy dining hall.  The Authority could remove both with grant money at a cost of approximately $62,000.  He recommended the Board authorize him to seek grant money and proceed to demolish the two structures subject to availability of funds.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, authorizing the President to seek grant funds and proceed with demolition/removal of the large 400,000-gallon water tank and the large slab of concrete subject to availability of funds.

Motion passed.

4.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:

1. Project Status Reports

Center Runway FONSI issued by FAA and published by the Authority.  It is now really official that the Center Runway will stay in existence.  

FAA accepted noise contours from the FAR Part 150 Noise Study.  The process would continue.  Once approved the Authority would be in a position to purchase more property around the Airport.

Bids to be opened in two weeks for two fire trucks for $1 million plus.  Purchase would be subject to receipt of federal and state grants of which we have been assured will be forthcoming by Congressman Mica’s office.

Budget process had begun.  Board work session to be held in late-June so that staff could give the Board a full briefing before bringing the budget back to the Board for adoption in July.  The budget would be taken to the City for adoption in August.

2. Preliminary Statistics for April

Domestic Pax
+27%

International Pax
+2.5%

Transit

down

Total Pax

+5%

For the entire twelve months in the year 2001 Sanford was again for the second year in a row named by ACI, a worldwide organization of all airport operators, as the second fastest growing airport in North America.  We had about a 14% increase for that year while the national average was down 6%.  Florida airports were down 4% as an average.  We attribute that to the strong marketing effort by our TBI partners. 

Executive Vice President White requested the Vice President of Finance to give a brief presentation of the March financial data. 

The Vice President of Finance reported.

President Dale advised that the value of the Airport’s assets are five times greater than the depreciated amount we are required to carry on the books.

Executive Vice President White advised that the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee would sponsor a barbeque on Saturday, May 11 at Lake Golden.

5.
 COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

Litigation:


1) Hertz Equipment Rental Corporation

Apparently Airline Support was hired by the Authority to do some work in connection with the Domestic Terminal Project.  Airline Support rented equipment from Hertz and failed to pay them even though Airline Support was paid by the Authority.  Hertz attempted to obtain a construction lien against the Airport Authority property.  A motion to dismiss had been filed.  The attorneys had agreed that the case should be dismissed and both parties should go their own way.  The amount in controversy is $1,200 plus interest and attorney fees.  He recommended the Board agree to a joint dismissal of the case.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to agree to a joint dismissal as recommended.

Motion passed.

2) JettAire

We have noticed JettAire’s lead counsel, Cheney Mason, for deposition in June due to the fact that we believe he will be a material witness for the Authority and for the OSI defendants.  We have advised Mr. Mason that he will be a witness for the defense.  Mr. Mason had authored several letters as to the credibility of JettAire as to their viability at the airport, and as to their ongoing defaults under agreements with the Authority when he represented Mr. Spolski’s company a few years back when JettAire failed to pay him for construction of the building.  They sought a protective order but the judge ruled that Mr. Mason will give a deposition.  JettAire also sought sanctions against both OSI defendants and the Authority for failure to produce documentation requested.  The judge did not agree with their position on that either.  We are in an ongoing production of massive amounts of documents that they have requested.  They cannot decide whether they want us to go through and pick and choose what they have asked for or whether they want to sit in a room and go through boxes.  The judge has determined that the Authority had acted properly and reasonably and the sanction is being withheld.  The court has reluctantly allowed them to add a fifth amended complaint to the mix.  It generally does not affect the Authority significantly.  It mainly is attempting to bring different TBI subsidiaries into the mix.  The judge did indicate to JettAire’s Counsel that she would consider a Section 57.105 motion (meaning that the matter brought is groundless) by the Authority and the OSI defendants if it turned out that this amendment was not made in good faith.  

3) Takvorian Condemnation Case

Counsel advised he had previously reported to the Board that we are in litigation with Mr. and Mrs. Takvorian who owned a five-acre parcel at the end of Runway 27R and an additional fifteen acres located just north of the five-acre parcel.  The dispute is over the valuation of the property.  Counsel had written a brief memo to the Board to summarize what we are trying to do.  We participated in mediation and it was obvious to our counsel, Mr. Bishop, and Mr. Coover that the Takvorians have no interest in resolving this case on a reasonable basis.  They have some extraordinary numbers that they are bringing to the table as to land values.  When we sat down to try to mediate with them we had two appraisals that came in at a $20,000 per acre value, which we have previously paid into the courts.  We took a major move to get the mediation going on the right foot to go where we thought was near our top limit on the first offer.  They came back with a counter offer that exceeded any appraisal they had.  We determined that we were wasting our time.  They exceeded their own appraisal.  They obviously want to go and talk to a jury.  The only thing we can do in response is to add some consequences to their roll of the dice.  

Counsel asked the Board to authorize making an offer of judgment to pay them.  There is a parcel of land on Route 46 that sold recently for about $31,000 per acre.  We feel that three of the four appraisers believe that to be a very good compensation.  We believe that a jury that is not even educated on real-estate will see that a parcel that sits on a state highway with no avigation easements over it and no jets flying overhead constantly is a superior piece of real-estate as compared to the five acres at the end of the runway.  We have taken the value of that parcel and enhanced it for interest to give some leeway and we are asking the Board to authorize an offer of judgment for $169,500.  Counsel further advised that Florida, like all states, has a judgment rate of interest and the rate of interest on judgments or claims that are unliquidated for purpose of litigation are set every year.  Those rates tend to run much higher than what you are used to getting in the marketplace.  They are usually eight and nine and ten percent range for the last several years.  So it is a good investment for the landowners to sit and do nothing and for every dollar that a jury gives them they get a large amount of interest, which in this case computed to date is about twenty-six percent.  We have enhanced our offer, and we are looking to get an offer of judgment so that we can recover some expert fees, interest, costs and other items we are legally entitled to recover because otherwise we are just paying everybody until we go to trial.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to authorize an offer of judgment in the sum of $169,500 as recommended by Counsel.

Motion passed.

6.
TBI REPORT
TBI President Gouldthorpe reported on the following:

Statistics

UK Market indicating more than a 20% decline primarily because of the exchange rate.

Decreases in the international market are being more than offset by domestic traffic development and Vacation Express.

Anticipated growth over the summer.

New Pan Am Jetstream service to Naples.

Edelweiss A330 service 

Vacation Express upgrading Caribbean service from 737 to 757 aircraft in May.

St. Martens destination by Vacation Express will begin in Mid-June.

Discover Air adding 5 destinations for Sanford (Tampa, Atlanta, Marsh Harbor, West Palm Beach and Key West four days per week on Fridays, Saturdays, Sundays and Mondays) utilizing 19 seat turboprop aircraft.

Boeing 747 from the UK by European Air Charter will begin June 27 (Travel City Program)

Marketing

TBI Bolivian Partners

Pan Am inaugural flight to Freeport

Discussion regarding utilizing the new Pan Am service to Naples by those attending FAMA.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Brady Lessard reported on the appointment of John Williams to the Board.  He had been doing some traveling and advised it was amazing to hear folks talk about our airport.

Chairman McLain advised it was a great decision to appoint John Williams to the Airport Authority Board.  

County staff had been instructed to facilitate any information the Airport President needed regarding master planning.  

He advised roadways opening up the Airport was the County’s number one priority.  He had met with Congressman Mica regarding a study being done for a potential limited access highway from I-95 to our GreeneWay.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised he had nothing to report.

9.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Lease Number 02-12 with Draupnir Services, LLC, for 8,000 square feet of hangar space and 2,000 square feet of office space at Building 516, located at 1320 E. 26th Place

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 02-12 with Draupnir Services, LLC, for 8,000 square feet of hangar space and 2,000 square feet of office space at Building 516, located at 1320 E. 26th Place.  The term is for three (3) years, with two (2) successive three (3)-year options.  The annual rent is $51,000; the monthly rent is $4,250, effective on the date of issuance of the certificate of occupancy.  This is the new GA Hangar the Authority is constructing using matching 50-50 FDOT funding.

B. Consider approval of Lease Number 02-15 with Jeff L. McFarland, for 980 square feet of Building 523, located at 3001 Beardall Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 02-15 with Jeff L. McFarland, for 980 square feet of Building 523, located at 3001 Beardall Avenue.  The term is for one (1) year.  The annual rent is $4,800; the monthly rent is $400, effective June 1, 2002.  This property is the small frame house located on the Cameron City Groves property.

C. Consider approval of Lease Number 02-16 with Jose and Nancy Abella, for 1,780 square feet of Building 299, located at 3114 Rudder Circle

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 02-16 with Jose and Nancy Abella, for 1,780 square feet of Building 299, located at 3114 Rudder Circle.  The term is for one (1) year.  The annual rent is $7,800; the monthly rent is $650, effective June 1, 2002.

D. Consider approval of joint participation with Seminole County TDC, City of Sanford and TBI Management, Inc. to fund the Channel 24 Documentary

At the April 2, 2002 meeting, the Board discussed a proposal from Channel 24 regarding the funding of a 30-minute documentary to promote the Orlando Sanford International Airport as well as tourism and business climate of the City of Sanford and Seminole County.  The cost of the documentary is $35,000.  Following discussion, the Board authorized President Dale to have discussions with the County, City and TBI regarding their joint participation in this program.  President Dale has met with all parties, and it appears that the Seminole County TDC, City of Sanford and TBI Management, Inc. are willing to partner with the Authority funding the documentary at a cost of $8,750 to each entity subject to board approval by each participant.  Staff recommended approval of joint participation with the Seminole County TDC, the City of Sanford, and TBI Management, Inc. to fund the Channel 24 Documentary at a cost of $8,750 for each partner.

E. Consider approval of Change Order Number 1, Number 2, and Number 3 with Global Construction Managers, Inc.

Staff recommended approval of the following Change Orders with Global Construction Managers, Inc.:

Change Order Number 1 required Global to remove contaminated soil under the International Apron slab and haul it to another site on the Airport.  This change order adds $12,783.45 to the original contract price of $2,477,675, which provides a new contract price of $2,490,458.45.  This change order also adds six calendar days to the contract completion date making the new contract time 172 days.

Change Order Number 2 substituted 10 inches of P-211 limerock in lieu of 6 inches of econocrete base.  Also included is to increase compaction requirements for subgrade (P-152) to 100% for the top 6 inches and 95% for the next eighteen inches.  The revised unit price for the limerock base shall be $9.95 per square yard, and will result in a net credit to SAA of $($18,450).  This makes the new contract price to be $2,472,008.45.  No change is made to the contract completion time of 172 days.

Change Order Number 3 provides for additional unanticipated work to perform work at Gate 5 which removed loading bridge foundations and slabs, install a drill shaft and concrete pile, spread footing, anchor bolts, and related work associated with the replacement of the aircraft loading bridge.  The final price and for this change order is $75,112.86.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through E.

Motion passed.

10.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Discuss contract for state government representation services
The firm of J.E.J. & Associates, Inc. (Lena Juarez) currently operates under a three (3) year contract with the Airport Authority for state lobbyist services.  This contract expires at the end of the last special session of the Legislature this spring.  We currently pay a fee of $52,500 annually, plus reimbursement of expenses.  Ms. Juarez has requested that we renew her firm’s contract.  Staff is extremely pleased with the work that Lena has been doing for the Airport over the past three years and would like to prepare a new contract with her firm.  

Staff recommended that the Board consider a new contract with J.E.J. & Associates, Inc., and explore options with Ms. Juarez with respect to drafting a new contract.  The item would then be brought to the Board at the June meeting for further action.

Lena Juarez briefed the Board on her activities as follows:

Loan deferral passed successfully on the last day of the session.  Governor Bush signed the bill on April 12, 2002.  The loan is deferred until September 2008.

Transportation Package-DRI’s, opportunity for offsite dollars for noise mitigation, extension of the security work program dollars from 2003 to 2004.

Airports really came out ahead.

Transportation Outreach Program dollars-conversation with both sub-committee chairmen of the Transportation Economic Development Appropriation Committees and most likely that decision will be bumped up to the Speaker of the House and the President of the Senate.  The House would like to allocate according to the list that has been established ($91,000,000).  Orange County, District 5 would do very well.  There are about 22 projects listed and Orange County has the largest part of the pot.   The Senate would like to take $88,000,000 and distribute it equally to all seven districts.  If that is the case, Sanford would have to be negotiating with the local Secretary, Mike Snyder, to insure that we receive the $1.5 million for the airline maintenance hangar.  

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to authorize President Dale to meet with Ms. Juarez, have discussions on a contract to explore options with respect to drafting a new contract, and bring a contract back to the Board at the June meeting.

Motion passed.

B. Discussion of Judgment in Takvorian Case
The Authority participated in court ordered mediation in this case with no success.  The landowners’ have made it clear that they will not resolve this case for a reasonable amount of money given market appraisals obtained by the Authority.  The Florida Rules of Civil Procedure allow a party to make an Offer of Judgment to the other party, which, if successful, will shift the responsibility for expert fees, interest and costs away from the Authority, beginning 30 days after the offer is made.  Normally, in a condemnation action, the government is responsible for the landowners’ attorney fees, expert fees, costs and interest.  Although we cannot shift away the Authority’s responsibility for attorney fees for the landowners’ (which are based upon a percentage of the enhanced valuation obtained), we can avoid substantial fees, costs and interest.  We believe that it is important to attach consequences to the landowners’ attempt to roll the dice with the jury.  
Covered previously in Counsel’s report.
C. Consider approval of an option for land lease to Ross Bieling
Staff recommended approval of a Lease Option Agreement with Ross Bieling for approximately 4.82 acres lying west of Lake Golden Park for the purpose of a food service establishment/retail.  The option is for one (1) year, with one (1) additional year option.  The option rate is based on ten (10) percent of the annual lease rental rate per acre.  The annual lease rental rate is $6,534.00 per acre, and the annual option rate is $653.40 per acre; therefore, the annual lease option rate for 4.82 acres is $3, 149.39, and the monthly rate is $262.45, effective June 1, 2002.

President Dale advised Chairman McLain was in attendance and requested Chairman McLain to introduce Mr. Bieling and explain the interest Chairman McLain would have in the project.

Chairman McLain advised Ross Bieling had been a friend of his for several years, a local businessman, and member of the local Rotary Club in Sanford.  He advised it was very exciting for him, along with his business partner, to participate with Ross Bieling in investing their own personal capital in this Airport.   He further advised that the President had spoken with Counsel regarding his participation.  He was ready to invest his money in the Airport.

President Dale advised he had discussed it with Counsel as to whether there would be any conflict with Chairman McLain who is County liaison to the Airport.   Counsel had advised there is no conflict, however, he did advise it would be best for Chairman McLain to disclose any interest he might have in the project.

Mr. Bieling advised he is a local businessman living in Sanford for thirteen years and Seminole County for twenty-three years.  He expressed his strong desire to invest capital in the supporting structure of Sanford’s Airport.  He advised he was also a private pilot with a plane in Hangar 51.  He advised he is the owner and operator of a small medical manufacturing company with approximately 30 employees.  He disclosed that he is a Commissioner on the Sanford Housing Authority.  

Discussion continued regarding the type of business, private retail food service, in accordance with the Airport’s Master Plan.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve             
a Lease Option Agreement with Ross Bieling for approximately 4.82 acres lying west of Lake Golden Park for the purpose of a food service establishment/retail.

Motion passed.

D. Consider acceptance of bids and award of contract for construction of corporate general aviation hangar project

President Dale advised bids for construction of a new corporate general aviation hangar were opened on April 26th.  Fourteen sealed bids were received ranging from a low bid of $387,000 to a high of $665,000.   Staff diligently investigated the qualifications of the bidders and recommended award of the contract to the lowest responsive, responsible and qualified bidder, L. H. Tanner Construction Corporation, in the amount of $387,000.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to award the bid for construction of a corporate general aviation hangar to L. H. Tanner Construction Corporation for the low bid amount of $387,000 as recommended.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

E. Consider approval of a resolution authorizing application for Passenger Facility Charge Number 2
President Dale recommended approval of a resolution authorizing staff to move forward with application for Passenger Facility Charge Number 2.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, approving a resolution authorizing staff to move forward with application for Passenger Facility Charge Number 2 as recommended.  It would be brought back to the Board for final approval.

Motion passed.

F. Consider approval of Incentive Plan for President Dale, as referenced in Section 5(E) of the President’s Employment Contract:
1) Annual Bonus Option Plan (attached), for exceeding minimum performance standards; and

2) Deferred Compensation Plan in the amount of $12,000 for Year 1
Board Member Longstaff advised as authorized by the Sanford Airport Authority Board on April 2, 2002, and in keeping with Section 5(E) of the President/CEO’s Employment Contract he had discussions with President Dale of various quantifiable minimum performance standards for the position of President/CEO, and an attendant bonus plan to reward exceeding those minimum standards.  A synopsis of those discussions and a consensus of their conversations are covered in the attached Annual Bonus Option Plan.  Also as authorized by Section 5(E) of the President/CEO’s Employment Contract, the Authority will reward the President/CEO with a deferred compensation plan of up to $12,000. 

Board Member Longstaff briefed the Board on his discussions with President Dale. 

Discussion ensued.

President Dale requested approval of the maximum 15% bonus and the deferred compensation plan in the amount of $12,000 for Year 1.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the President/CEO’s recommended annual bonus option plan, which will be reviewed at the conclusion of the fiscal year; the bonus be evaluated based upon the six categories presented by Board Member Longstaff, and those categories be reviewed and presented by the President in support of his bonus using a combination of either last years intangibles or budget; and that the bonus would be based upon the maximum bonus of fifteen percent category, which has the respective percentages in each of those categories.

Discussion continued regarding the percentages in the categories.

Motion amended by first and accepted by second to say in each year the President’s bonus would not exceed 15%, but in any category other than that of intangibles that the intangible category would not have a 3% maximum but could go to any percentage not to exceed what the aggregate would be in 15%.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised the second element of his request was a deferred compensation plan.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the President/CEO’s recommended deferred compensation in the amount of $12,000 for Year 1.

Motion passed.

Discussion from the floor regarding election of a Vice Chairman to fill the vacancy left when Jeff Triplett resigned.

Chairman Miller advised election of Vice Chairman is not an agenda item.

Counsel advised Board Members who were not in attendance at today’s meeting might want to have some input into electing a Vice Chairman.

Board Member Howell objected.

Chairman Miller advised it was up the Chair and there had been no previous discussion.  The item would be placed on the June agenda.

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING (TUESDAY, JUNE 4, 2002)

12.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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